M.O.R.E.

Municipal Tax Authority Sub-Committee

MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, December 19, 2013

11:00 AM in Room 1D of the LOB
Chairman Representative Jeff Berger convened the meeting at 11am.  He then asked if there was a motion to approve the minutes from the meeting of November 14th, 2013.  The motion was made by Leo Canty.  The motion was seconded by Sen. Ed Meyer.  The minutes were approved unanimously on a voice vote.  Rep. Berger introduced Representative Timothy Larson who is the Co-Chair for the entire MORE Commission.  He also said the sub-committee would have a January reporting deadline to make its final recommendations before the February 6th session.  

Co-Chair of the MORE Commission Representative Tim Larson thanked Rep. Berger for the introduction and thanked the sub-committee for its ongoing work.  He mentioned that because last legislative session was so busy that they wanted reconvene the MORE Commission to bring back recommendations and unfinished business for the new upcoming short session.   He also added that it was the goal to have sub-committee recommendations in before the end of January and that both Vice-Chair Chris Davis and him would be taking those recommendations to leadership.  He mentioned the past success of such recommendations such as the funding of the newly created Nutmeg Network which will hook towns up with each other electronically to encourage resource and data sharing.   He closed by wishing the sub-committee the best of luck and a happy holiday season. 

Senator Meyer introduced a new member to the sub-committee Melinda Fonda of North Branford who is the tax assessor for Stratford.  
Melinda Fonda said she looks forward to contributing to the sub-committee.

Rep. Berger thanked her for agreeing to serve.  He then introduced guest speakers Professor Richard England and Professor Jeffrey P. Cohen, visiting fellows from the Lincoln Land Institute for a presentation on the Land Value Tax.

(see PowerPoint presentation by England and Cohen).

Presentation concluded.
Sen. Meyer asked if a land value tax would discourage preservation of open and space and lead to urban sprawl.  He also said that our property taxes are based on assessed value and when that changes, you are you changing the concept of wealth and taxation based on value which he feels is a problem.

Professor Cohen said the land value tax could actually discourage sprawl because it would make is less expensive to build in inner cities.  He argued the land value tax could actually be beneficial to the environment.

Professor England referenced a recent study that shows denser development in cities like Pittsburgh with the land value tax.  It leads to more economic development in the cities and can coincide with the preservation of open space.  Detroit had a problem when people in the city stopped paying rising property taxes altogether.  He also said it is not an abandonment of the principal of assessment and fair market value.

Sen. Meyer asked how farm land would be handled, which is undeveloped land.

Professor England said he is working with a professor from the University of Nebraska on the use value of rural land and have done a study on the use value statutes of 50 states.  He reiterated that this is a tax designed more for the inner cities and urban development, not rural areas.  He said the policy could apply to farms with municipal boundaries, but that they are probably already protected under current use value statutes for farmland and open space.
Professor Cohen said the pilot program are designed to just apply to cities and can be selectively designed for specific cities and areas.

Rep. Chris Wright said he was glad that they confirmed that the tax could be used to only target certain downtown areas, such as a main streets and not other residential areas.  He mentioned Bristol has some vacant areas they would like to develop in the city and not on green fields.  He encouraged continuing the dialogue.

Peter Thor asked if there was any tangible evidence that the land value tax leads to the improvement of structures.

Professor England said the data he has looked at from building permits for Pennsylvania shows new construction occurring.

Rep. Chris Davis mentioned that Pittsburgh and cities in Pennsylvania had adopted the tax and then repealed it.  He asked if other cities have used it.
Professor England said many other small cities in Pennsylvania have used it and are still using it.

Rep. Chris Davis mentioned how the City of Hartford uses split rates for commercial and residential property and some say that has led to urban sprawl and has driven people to the suburbs.  He asked if the land value tax ever considers split property tax rates based on residential and commercial land.

Professor England said the main focus is on designing the split tax to encourage commercial development.

Rep. Chris Davis mentioned how Pittsburgh has similar qualities to cities like Hartford and Bridgeport that were industrialized and now have many issues with the cleanup and remediation of vacant properties.  He asked if the land value tax has led to more environmental clean-up of these types of properties.
Professor England said if the market value was lower because of necessary clean up that it would go into the assessment value, but that anything associated with the land would still be taxed at a higher rate, and the building would be taxed at a lower rate.

Rep. Chris Davis asked if land transactions have gone down because investors would be reluctant to redevelop vacant property requiring cleanup and would have a higher tax rate.

Professor England referenced Professor Oates who has found evidence that the land value tax increase doesn’t have a negative effect on the amount of transactions or land developed.

William Donlin asked if there was any increase in tax delinquency with the land value tax. 

Professor England said he is not aware of any data that shows this, but it would be something the Lincoln Land Institute should look at in the future.

William Donlin said that with a bad economy if the rate of taxation increases on certain properties, it could lead to more delinquency and cities having to foreclose on certain properties.

Professor Cohen said the tax liability would go up, but there is already a disincentive to do something with the land.  The land value tax tries to create and incentive and more economic activity to take place.  In the short term, tax liability will go up, but in the long term it may or may not go up.  The key is the potential to earn more revenue on the property by developing it for retail or for leasing to offset any tax increase.
William Donlin said in this bad economy the vacancy rates in cities is very high and believes there maybe more of an incentive to develop or move into an existing vacant building, rather than develop a vacant or existing land or lot.  He said he is having difficulty seeing how this might work other than the city taking over the property to develop.

Joe Brennan said he had a very similar question about how this tax works in theory versus actual practice.  He asked if any studies show how the land value tax has increased development in Pittsburgh and elsewhere.  He said there are a lot of other factors that go into whether to develop a property.  He said in a bad economy, regardless of what the tax will be, there are many other considerations about whether to spend a lot of money developing a property, including if there will be any rental value.  He asked if there have been any studies?

Professor England said Pittsburgh is unfortunately the only example of a large city to use such a tax and that he doesn’t want to oversell the tax as a “silver bullet.”  He said realistically that a whole package of urban development incentives is probably needed to create an economic friendly environment.  He did mention other smaller cities in Pennsylvania have used it and it seems those who have used it have made out better than those who have not.  These cities did not have a very good economic environment and had a high rate of vacancies, but again seemed to improve more than the cities to not adopt this tax policy.

Joe Brennan asked if there was any reason why we have not seen more states and cities implement a land value tax outside of Pennsylvania and Pittsburgh.

Professor England said that whenever there is a new policy, those effected by it tend to “yell the loudest” in order to defeat such policies due to the shift in tax burden that may negatively affect them.
Joe Brennan asked if in the Dover simulation was a tax neutral shift.
Professor England said yes it was meant to be a revenue neutral shift to find ways to raise the same amount of revenue in different ways.

Rep. Lavilelle asked what they would like to see eventually played out if they were to accomplish the ultimate goal of the land value tax, which would be driving economic development, and far less undeveloped land, which would then eventually be many developed parcels of land now with buildings taxed at a lower rate.  Could the land value tax lead to cities eventually taking in less revenue?

Professor Cohen said this would be hard to predict down the road and that the economic climate could change.  He did say that there is a way to try to develop the tax in a way that the same amount of tax is collected from existing properties and the newly developed properties would bring in a greater tax base.
Rep. Lavielle asked what the longest time has been in which the land value tax has been in effect.

Professor England said that Australia has been using it since the mid-19th century.  One other case is Hawaii and Honolulu which have used it with WaiKiKi Beach, that some say may have even let to overdevelopment and a construction boom.  He also said he has studied what the impact will be in certain cities.
Representative Berger asked if they could send that report to sub-committee members through the administrator.  He then asked if they had any expertise in the circuit breaker programs which were detailed in a Lincoln Land Institute report.

Professor England said Daphne Kenyon would be person form the Lincoln Land Institute to speak on that issue.

Representative Berger said the sub-committee should look to bring her in as a future guest speaker and encouraged members of the sub-committee to read the report.

(5 minute break)

Representative Berger reconvened the meeting and introduced George Rafael from the Connecticut Conference of Municipalities (CCM).

(see Power Point presentation)

George Rafael concluded his presentation.
Representative Berger thanked him for his presentation and mentioned the portion on regionalism is something the MORE Commission would be taking a very close look at and that the portion on municipal taxation would be of particular benefit to the Municipal Tax Authority Sub-Committee.  He then opened the floor to questions.

Rep. Gail Lavielle agreed with CCM that mandate relief is a given and should be a top priority.  She asked in regards to regional tax sharing, why would the wealthier community ever support a proposal and how would it reduce the overreliance on the property tax for them if they would just be paying more when combined with a poorer community.
George Rafael mentioned that such a change could not exist in a vacuum and would have to be considered along with service delivery and what they are paying for.  He said there is not much data out there on this other than from Minneapolis.  He said it helps municipalities that lack the capacity a chance to generate more revenue to fund services, but doesn’t really have a good answer as to why a wealthier community would want to support.

Rep. Gail Lavielle appreciated his candor and said she doesn’t see why a municipality that would just be losing revenue would support such a system.
George Rafael said if service delivery was to change, it would depend on in which town the service would be provided in and that such a system could provide benefits such as the reduction of sprawl.  He said this issue should be studied more if we are to consider delivering services on a regional basis.

Rep. Gail Lavielle said her 18 municipal Chief Executive Officers (CEO’s) from her newly constituted region have mentioned that every effort to consolidate services fails due to separate municipal union contracts and considerations.

George Rafael mentioned there are a lot of obstacles and in the land of steady habits with 169 municipalities it is hard to change.  However he also realizes there needs to be changes because the current system just isn’t working.

Rep. Lavielle added that the great concern for her municipal CEO’s is that the money their town is paying in property taxes is actually being spent on providing services they are actually receiving in their town.  They don’t want to see money diverted away to other municipalities further away for administrative costs.  She said they also would not want to see their property taxes rise.

Representative James Albis said that there seems to be consensus that there is overreliance on the property tax and that we would like to see certain line item funding increased.  He asked if he would agree with the notion that municipalities are underfunded.

George Rafael said the answer would be yes and there are only so many efficiencies and cost cutting measures municipalities can implement when they are required to comply with so many mandates.  With such grants as education, he would agree municipalities are underfunded especially when there are limited revenue options.

Representative James Albis asked what is the greater need, more revenue options or more revenue from the state.

George Rafael said if the state is going to mandate something than they should fund it.  As far as revenue options, there is a mix between to those who want more revenue options and those who do not.  

William Donlin said using the Cheshire correctional facility as an example, that in regards to PILOT funding, he believes municipalities should be funded at a 100 percent reimbursement rate for the loss of tax on real estate.  He said right now they are only being funded at 53 percent which is a $2 million hit for their town.

George Rafael said the statutory requirement is 100 percent for such properties including places like Connecticut Valley Hospital.

Representative Elissa Wright said in respect to Rep. Lavielle’s question and Minnesota’s fiscal disparity system, it contributes to keeping property taxes in check without losing local control over tax rates and expenditure levels.  She said at the same time this system tries to reduce the competition to develop or go through the costly infrastructure improvements necessary for duplicative services.  This alone she said could lead to lower property taxes for such things from a 17to1 ratio done to a 4 to1 ratio.
Representative Chris Wright asked if regional tax sharing is just another way of saying we want to reduce the “poaching” of one company from one town, to another.

George Rafael agreed and said it also could be that one town deals with all the traffic and infrastructure improvements needed, but doesn’t get to share in the revenue.

Representative Chris Wright asked if CCM has done a cost benefit analysis for towns to see how much they receive in return for the cost of trying to relocate a company.

George Rafael said they have not, but perhaps should look into it in the future.

Representative Chris Wright mentioned the Minneapolis study where 40 % of the taxes for industrial property was shared, and does that encourage more commercial or residential growth where towns get 100 percent of the money.

George Rafael said there is a notion that residential development doesn’t pay for itself because there is an additional cost associated with the education costs for children who will live in those homes.  
Representative David Zoni said he noticed that Connecticut is number one (the lowest) in local charges and miscellaneous revenue.  If we were more near the middle, how would it affect our pie chart in respect to the breakdown of how local government is funded.
George Rafael said town revenue would likely go up from 13 percent and property taxes would go down.  Right now it is binary, local or state revenue.  Regional taxes or user fees would allow for more options.

Representative Berger asked about the regional performance grant which pulls money from the car rental tax and hotel tax, and what the current status of that fund is.

George Rafael said there was $8 to $9.6 million in that fund, but that it was swept to balance the state budget deficit.  However, under the new system some of that money is now going towards the Nutmeg Network and Tax Incidence Study analysis.  He also said there are dedicated funds each year for which there should be around $9 million.

Representative Berger said the Tax Incidence Study recommended by our sub-committee cost $500,000 of that amount.  He also said going forward as we look at regional initiatives it is good to know that there is this eligible pool of money and a funding mechanism.

George Rafael agreed and said this is a good example of a state and local partnership that has survived even though some of the funds had been swept in the past.

Matt Hart asked about CCM’s opinion on establishing a regional levy to fund services on a regional level such as public health code enforcement and public safety services.
George Rafael said this idea may be even preferential to just region pooling of money, but has political implications and would require two or more municipalities to come together.  The further away money goes, the more concern there is. Two neighboring municipalities that neighbor each other may make it easier. 

George Rafael concluded his remarks.

Representative Berger then introduced Rute Pinho of the Office of Legislative Research to provide comment on a report that was done on Maine’s property tax reform package, especially in regards to the circuit breaker program and homestead exemption program.

Rute Pinho explained that in 2005 Maine adopted a property tax reform package known as LD 1 which had the goal of reducing the state and local tax ranking to the middle one third of all states.  The first component was tied to spending limits on the state and local level.  On the state level, general fund spending could not increase beyond a certain percentage of income and population growth.  In municipalities, it tied operational growth expenditures to the income and grand list growth.  School district funding was limited to 100 percent of what Maine calls essential programs and services which they define as formula which identifies the types and amounts of services needed.  The second component was property tax relief.  It increased the homestead exemption from $7,000 to $13,000 for owner occupied properties.  Maine also increased the maximum allowable value for the circuit breaker program from $1000 to $2000 in order to increase the number of eligible taxpayers eligible for the program.  The third component was increase in the state’s share of K-12 education funding by phasing in that the state pay at least 55 percent of education costs and excluded education funding from the state spending cap until it reached that goal.  It is not a constitutional spending cap and only requires a majority vote to override.  The package also included an annual report on the property tax reduction efforts and since LD 1 was enacted, the growth in state and local spending has slowed, however there is question about whether it can be directly attributed to this new law.  The New England Public Policy Center has also authored a report on the struggles to enact property tax reform in Maine from 2003-2009, which provides many examples of the efforts made.  

Rep. Berger thanked her for her summary and asked for a clarification on Connecticut’s circuit breaker programs and whether it covered just veterans and the elderly.

Rute Pinho explained that Connecticut’s circuit breaker and homestead exemption program is narrower than the one in Maine and ranges from $1,000 to $1,250.  It covers only elderly and disabled homeowners, where in Maine in covers anyone of a certain income level.       
Rep. Berger asked if she agreed that adopting an expanded circuit breaker or homestead exemption program would be a good way of expanding property tax relief to lower or middle income people.

Rute Pinho said that yes it would look to provide property tax relief if that was the goal and that it is what those models are designed to do.
Rep. Berger asked if she was aware how these types of programs may be funded.

Rute Pinho said she didn’t believe there was any state reimbursement for these programs and that it just results in a shift of the property tax burden.

Rep. Berger said that perhaps MRSA could be looked at as a potential funding source to provide reimbursement.

Rep. Aldinolfi mentioned how the current veterans property tax exemption equates to about 1 Mill or $28 a year if the Mill rate is 28 and that it was passed into law back in 1948 in which it would have been around 10 percent of income.  He said it has not changed since then and we should look at adjusting that amount to reflect current trends.

Joe Brennan mentioned this issue has been around for decades and the sub-committee should be looking more at reforming the overall property tax system and not just a shifting the burden from one class of taxpayer to another.  He also mentioned how CCM’s presentation showed how the high property taxes on business are a detriment to economic development.  He said shifting more of a tax burden to business with these programs, without reforming the property tax system would be problematic.
Representative Berger said the sub-committee is very aware of CBIA’s concerns and will be mindful of trying to strike a balance.  He then introduced Garrett Eucalitto of OPM.

Garrett Eucalitto mentioned he was there to provide and update on the Land Value Tax Pilot program.  He said that notices about the option have been sent out to municipal assessors letting them know of the program.  The notices included a letter, an application to apply with OPM and a statutory explanation of the program.  As of right now, no town has formally expressed interest in participating.

Garrett Eucalitto then provided an update of the Tax Incidence Analysis study being conducted by the Department of Revenue Services.  The update is that they are currently speaking to vendors and explaining what the work would entail.  They are expecting to meet their statutorily mandated deadline of December 2014.

Rep. Berger asked if DRS had specific guidelines for vendors to meet.

Garrett Eucalitto said that yes they have provided vendors a scope of services needed.

Rep. Berger asked for a clarification of the deadline.
Garrett Eucalitto repeated that it is December of 2014 and that the study is being funded by the RPIP program.

Rep. Berger mentioned how useful he believed the data from this study would be to look at for possible future recommendations.  He added that sub-committee member packets should have info from OFA on the funding of ECS, PILOT and MRSA.  

William Donlin asked if the Federal Reserve Bank of Boston has been contacted as a possible vendor because they cover the northeast region and have done this kind of work before.

Garrett Eucalitto said he did not believe they had been contacted.

Rep. Berger moved to the next item on the agenda and thanked the MTA working group for their work in coming up with draft recommendation items from the various property tax reform reports they have been reviewing.  He asked that sub-committee review the 34 draft recommendation items and mentioned staff has highlighted as list of 12 items, where there seems to be a general consensus among working group members.  He mentioned specifically the work of Rep. Elissa Wright as well Leo Canty for coming up with using the NCSL principles for property tax reform as guidelines.

Leo Canty said he believes it is a good list on what the working group could agree on is important and reflects things we know have been wrong and need to be fixed.  He added that there are some items where state funding is short in providing full reimbursement for certain grants.  He also mentioned some states have a breakdown of state, local property and sales tax and it is one third for each. In Connecticut property tax is over 40% of taxes paid, yet if we were to fully fund state grants, which would cost around $2 billion, it would bring property taxes down to 30% of taxes paid.  He said the hard part is where to find that $2 billion.  He reiterated it was a good working document and again the hardest part would be finding where to get the funding.

Ray Rossamondo asked if item 13, which tied extra state funding to a dollar for dollar reduction in local property tax spending applied to education or special education funding.  

Steve Werbner said the idea was that if the state were to fully fund ECS or special education that there would be an commensurate reduction in property tax spending by the town for the extra money spent dollar for dollar.
Ray Rossomando mentioned that requiring the reduction in funding by the town might be a possible violation of Horton V. Meskill.
Rep. Berger asked if members could review the document in time for the next meeting and e-mail there top five recommendations to staff. 

Rep. Berger mentioned it is the intention of the sub-committee to meet a couple of times in January.  He asked members to keep January 7th and January 9th at 11am open in their calendars for meetings.  He also mentioned trying to get the Lincoln Land Institute in again to speak on the circuit breaker and homestead exemption.  There would also be future meetings with LCO and leadership to draft legislation.

Rep. Lavielle asked about background on the draft recommendation items.

Rep. Berger mentioned there is background from previous meeting presentations and reports that have been made available and in the document itself which list more detailed information on who made the recommendation.  He added that more detailed information will be provided before final decisions are made.  

Leo Canty added that he believes a municipal need capacity gap analysis is a critical item to look at and that he can e-mail a 3-hour presentation on the subject from Regional Bank of Boston and it could be a possible future presentation.

Rep. Berger concluded the meeting.  

